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CRIME AND ITS EFFECT ON SMALL BUSINESS

THURSDAY, APRIL 21, 1077

House or REpRESENTATIVES,
STUBCOMMITIEE ON SPECIAL SMALL BUSINESS PROBLEMS
or THE COMMITTEE 0N SMALL BusiNess,
Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 9 a.m., pursuant to notice, in room 2359,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Marty Russo (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RUSS0

Mz, Russo. The Subcommittee on Special Small Business Problems
will come to order.

This morning’s heuring begins a subcommittee investigation of crime
and its eficet on America’s small businesses. During our investigation,
we will study crime’s impact upon the much-beleaguered small bus-
inessman and woman, We will receive testimony on the various types
of crime small businesses must combat : Burglary, robbery, vandalism,
shoplifting, employee theft, bad checks, arson, and street gang intimi-
dation.

Why are we launching thisinvestigation ¢ )

Let me quote a few sentences from a very telling letter that I re-
ceived from a former small businessman in my home State of Illinois:

In 1970 I had three women's apparel shops operating in the Hyde Park aven
of Chicago in Norridge on the city’s novthwest side. Heavy shoplifting losses,
primarily at the Hyde Park store, required the installntion of elecironic anti-
shoplifting devices at that store. An inercase in Hyde Park arex burglaries
and vandalism caused a rapid rise to insurance rates—gates had to be used
around the windows for some time—and expensive sonic ADT services were
required by the insurance currier. . .. The continued inventory shortages, cou-
pled with the heavy expenses . . . eventually led me to my loss of a business
that had operated for 16 years, and I lost my family's investment in the business
and was burdened personally with huge debt.

I operated a good business in terms of service, selection, price, aud community
involvement, The forces of crime, vandalism, and insensitivity to the problems
of the victim destroyed all that had been built. .

I indeed wish you and your committee success in focusing public attention
to this problem, which assuredly is costing the American publie billions of dol-
lars yearly. I hope, also, that the Federal Government can be of aid to the small
businegs community hefore it is driven out of existence,

Seven days a week, 52 weeks a year, thousands of small business-
men and women throughout the Nation are fighting the fight for
survival that the gentleman who wrote me unfortunately lost. Our
mission is to find out the seriousness of this problem and then assess
the Federal Government’s future role in helping combat crime against
small business.

(1)




2

I am very pleased that the Honorable Clarence M. Kelley, the Direc-
tor of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, has talken time from his
crowded agenda to be with us this morning and present us with an
overview of current crime trends and implications for the future. Be-
fore asking Mr. Kelley to begin his testimony, I would ask if any
other members would like to make any opening comments? )

Mz, Broomrienp. 1 would like to congratulate you for scheduling
these hearings. I think they are very important and timely, and I
think it is a great honor for our committee to have the Director of
the BT here this morning. e is a man I have had great respeet and
admiration for.

1t is nice of you to come niere and give us your views on this im-
portant problem. Thank you.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Skelton?

Mr. Sxerrox. My comment is that it is certainly good to see my
fellow Missourian, Mr. Kelley, and we look forward to his testimony.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Ireland ¢

Mpr. Ireraxn. We are delighted to have Mr. Kelley with us. I think
we ave off to a good start and T compliment you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Russo. Would you proceed with your statement? We certainly
appreciate your taking the time out to be here.

TESTIMONY OF HON. CLARENCE M. KELLEY, DIRECTOR, FED-
ERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION; ACCOMPANIED BY TERRY
0'CONNOR, SPECIAL AGENT, FBI HEADQUARTERS

Mr. Kerey. I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to be here this
morning. It is always most satisfying to participate in an effort aimed
at reducing crime,

Crime in this Nation has reached an intolerable level. Because it
has, crime reduction must be a national priority. The severity of the
crime problem is, of course, reflected in statistics. In 1975, the last year
for which we have complete FBI uniform crime reports figures, there
were 5,282 serious crimes—murders, forcible rapes, robberies, burglar-
ies, larcenies, aggravated assaults, and motor vehicle thefts—reported
for every 100,000 Americans.

Last month we released the preliminary uniform crime reports fig-
ures for 1976. They reflected that despite percentage decreases in some
categories of serious crime reported last year, the overall level of seri-
ous crime in 1976 remained the same as that reported in 1973,

But statistics are abstract. A more significant indicator of the extent
of the crime problem is the fear of crime being expressed by residents
of our inner cities and even by residents of our suburban and rural
areas—areas that were once considered sanctuaries from crime.

Crime is eroding the quality of life in this Nation. It is exacting a
deadful physical, psychological, and financial toll on its victims and
on those whose lives touch its victims.

I believe that, as indicated by the heartening trend in the uniform
crime reports figures, we have perhaps turned the corner in the strug-
gle to reduce crime. But as we continue the struggle to force crime
down to a tolerable level, we must bear in mind that the fight is far—
in fact, very far—from being won.




We are naturally concerned with reducing the street crime about
which we read and hear daily. These include the despicable muggings
committed against our elderly, and the shameless, vicious rapes com-
mitted against our women, But we must also be most concerned, as
you are, with reducing crimes committed against our businesses, par-
ticularly our small businesses.

Businesses are not merely buildings or organizations. Businesses are
people. And when crimes are committed against businesses, they are
committed against people. Sometimes the effects on those people are
quite tragic, as when an employee of a filling station or liquor store is
killed or wounded during a robbery.

Other crimes do not have the same readily apparent effects on those
owning or employed in small businesses as does a shooting during a
robbery, but their effects are still devastating or costly.

When a business must shut down because funds have been embezzled
or because the owner has been swindled by perpetrators of a fraudu-
lent scheme, people suffer. At the very least, the employees of the
business lose their jobs. ‘

Businesses are not only made up of people; they serve people as
well. Crimes committed against a business also affect its customers.

When a business must charge higher prices to compensate for losses
resulting from shoplifting or employee theft, its customers must pay
tribute to crime in the form of those increased prices.

Uniform erime reports statistics from 1975 give us an idea of the
magnitude and nature of certain crimes against businesges. Certainly
not all of the vietim businesses were small; but many were, and these
statistics should consequently be instructive concerning crimes com-
mitted against such enterprises.

In 1975, 63,491 robberies were committed against commercial houses;
17,177 against gas or service stations; and 24,064 against chain stores.

During the same year there were 933,950 nonresidential burglaries
reported. These included burglaries of stoves and offices. 769,716 of
these burglaries occurred at night and 164,234 during the day.

Also during 1975, there were 545,545 incidents of shoplifting
reported, ;

‘We do not hawe yet specifie figureg concerning these same violations
committed in 1975. At this time T can report only that based on the
preliminary 1976 uniform crime reports released last month, robberies
in general decreased 10 percent and burglaries 5 pevcent. Larceny-
thefts, which include shoplifting, increased 5 percent.

Of course law enforcement on the local, State, and Federal level
direets considerable investigative effort toward the solution of the
violations I have just mentioned.

The FBI investigates numerous crimes that frequently affect small
businesses. For instance, it investigates thefts from interstate ship-
ments and violations of the Interstate Tranportation of Stolen Prop-
erty Statute.

Our investigative efforts are also directed at other violations that
often afflict small businesses. Organized crime, for instance, sees small
business as fertile ground for its eriminal enterprises. Two cases come
to mind in this regard. Both of them involved west coast underworld
-operations.
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In one case, racketeers in the Sherman Oaks, Calif. arvea contacted
local businessmen in an attempt to shake down, defraud, and illegally
collect money—tribute which, depending on the size of the business,
ranged from $150 to $3,000.

As a result of investigation conducted by the FBI, a number of per-
sons involved in this scheme were named in indictments handed down
in 1974 charging them with violations of the Racketeer Influenced and
Corrupt Organizations Statute, the Extortianate Credit Transactions
Statute, and other related statutes. Three of these individuals, all top
hoodlum leaders, were among those subsequently convicted and sen-
tenced for their parts in these crimes.

In a separate case, FBI investigation led to indictments which were
returned against two individuals charging them with using extortion,
arson, and bombing to force grease haulers and processors in southern
California to pay “protection moncy.” Both of these individuals were
subsequently convicted of and sentenced for violation of the Racketeer
Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Statute.

Some racketeers are subtler than those involved in the crimes I have
just mentioned. One of their more sophisticated schemes starts when
racketeers purchase a processing business, The processing operation
buys materials from small legitimate businesses and “sells” its finished
product to wholesale or retail outlets also controlled by the racleteers.
These racketeer-owned wholesale and retail outlets are ther made pre-
ferred creditors through manipulations of account.

After a period of time, the processing operation, according to plan,
declares bankruptcy. When this “bust out” operation, as it is called,
finally comes to fruition, funds distributed through the bankruptcy
proceedings go to the racketeer-controlled wholesalers and retailers.
The legitimate small businesses which supplied the raw materials are
left with uncollectable accounts receivable. -

Small businesses are victims of the white-collar criminal, as well.
These offenders are not always the embezzler or check passer that we
usually envision in this role, Many accomplished swindlers also vie-
timize small businesses. )

One ploy they use is the advance fee scheme. Those most vulnerable
to this swindle are businessmen who, particularly when money is tight,
cannot obtain financing for projects from conventional sources of
funds like banks and mortgage companies. The “advance fee” man is
an individual who sets up an organization purely for the purpose of
eliciting large broker’s fees from victims in return for false promises
of large amounts of quick, easy money. The “advance fee” man ap-
pears to be making arrangements to assist the victim in obtaining a
loan, thereby ostensibly fulfilling his obligation. When the loan ap-
parently falls through, the victim is often unaware that he has been
taken. The FBI investigates such fraudulent schemes under the pro-
visions of the Interstate Transportation of Stolen Property Statute.

Other businessmen are defrauded by individuals who peddle phony
distributorships or franchises. Sometimes they malke approaches
through mail or telephone subscriptions. Some violations of this sort
are investigated by the I'BI under the Fraud by Wire Statute.

Despite our investigative efforts, and those of others in law enforce-
ment, crimes against small businesses continue to proliferate.
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Because we have been raandated to do so, we will continue to vigor-
ously pursue our investigations of such matters, But investigation alone
is not the answer. Prevention must complement investigation in our
overall crime reduction strategy. In fact, like others in law enforce-
ment, I consider the prevention of crime to be preferable to after-the-
fact investigation as a means of achieving crime reduction. Simply
stated, I would prefer to help Americans, and American businesses,
avoid becoming crime victims rather than investigate crimes to which
citizens, or businesses, have fallen victim.

The ¥BI has, therefore, committed itself to fostering the practice of
erime resistance among citizens, business, and Government agencies
throughout this Nation, We are urging them, in unison with local law
enforcement where crimes outside our jurisdiction are concerned, to
resist crime in two ways. First and foremost, they must employ
measures, procedures, and strategies that will reduce their vulner-
ability to crime, Second, they must join with their police to form
an effective law enforcement team to respond to crime when it does
oceur,

The object is to make things much tougher for criminals, As we
do, we will truly be on the road to a safer America.

We are urging citizens to look to law enforcement for crime resist-
ance guidance, Kmong our brethern in law enforcement, we are stress-
ing that providing crime resistance guidance is as essential a law en-
forcement function as investigation and patrol. .

Fostering the practice of crime resistance among potential victims
of crimes investigated by the FBI is paramount among our crime
vesistance objectives, At the present time, there is at least 1 specially
trained crime resistance agen! in each of our 59 field offices, These
agents are working with citizenz, government agencies, snd businesses
to educate and assist them in implementing cost-effective, self-help
preventive measures.

The crime resistance agents are presently concentrating their efforts
primarily on businesses and government agencies experiencing serious
losses or other problems resulting from readily preventable crimes that
we investigate. Those victims or potential vietims will obviously bemne-
fit as their losses are reduced; but the public will also benefit as these
readily preventable cvimes are veduced and more agents ave freed to
devote their investigative attention to mors complex and more serious
criminal matters.

The crime resistance agents usually follow the same basic approach
as they work with business and industrial concerns to help them de-
velop programs that they—the businesses or industrial concerns—
can implement to reduce thefts and other crimes. The agents, after
discussing the advantages of better security with top management,
assist with data and vulnerability analysis and in formulating cost-
effective systems of countermeasures and procedures.

Most of these countermeasures and changes in procedures require
minor, if any, expenditures. Sometimes a company need only begin to
do such things as limit access to certain stock areas, segregate and
secure items of high value, mark nonexpendable items with company
identifiers and affix responsibility for security on management
personne..
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An important aspect of our cooperative m:imo resistance programs
with businesses is the evaluation of the effects of these endeavors.
These evaluations are important not only to measure reductions m
crime but to enable us to share the lessons we learn with others.

Even though the businesses with which the agents are \\‘0}'1{1113; &.t
present are predominantly large concerns, the principles tl%ey are
utilizing are as applicable to small businesses as they arc to Alzu ge cor-
‘porations. Some of the approaches utilized in crime 1‘eSlslanc‘e ploé

erams being developed to counter crimes affecting ;_,rox-’mmnuni1
“agencies—fraud and theft, for example—can also be adopted by sma
businesses. .

TWe have already achicved some notable successes as a result of our
crime resistance initiatives. . .

During the first 5 months of 1976, a west coast interstate carrier
suffered monthly losses due to theft and pilferage which averaged
$7,150. After receiving and implementing crime resistance recommen-
dations from our personnel, the company was able to reduce its
monthly losses to $1,720 although the tonnage it handled increased 26
percent. ‘ . .

Another company located in a large northeastern city experienced
.60 separate criminal incidents which resulted in a loss of merchandise
“with a total wholesale value of $830,365. A number of these losses were
‘investigated by the FBI under the Interstate Transportation of Stolen
Property Statute. Since recommendations made by our crime resistance
personnel were received and implemented by this firm several months

ago, the number of thefts has decreased substantially. )

‘An individual responsible for one theft that was committed was ap-
prehended. Following his arrest, he commented to the effect that it had
recently become virtually impossible to steal from the firm although
it had once been an easy mark.

One field office project aimed at helping small businesses, as well as
banks, is currently underway in South Carolina. There our crime
resistance personnel conducted a thorough survey of banks and food
retailers that were experiencing losses due to the acceptance of fraudu-
lent checks. The FBI investigates such matters under the Interstate
Transportation of Stolen Property Statute. Among other things, the
survey sought to determine the modus operandi of the checkpassers
and the nature of security measures utilized to thwart such crimes.

Based on the results of this survey, our Columbia office, in con-
junction with the bankers’ and food retailers’ associations 1n South
Carolina, has instituted a widespread campaign to educate banks and
food retailers concerning measures to reduce losses due to fraudulent

- checks.

The types of crimes to which we have addressed ourselves in the
above-mentioned project readily lend themselves to reduction through
prevention. )

We intend, however, to apply crime resistance to still other crimes.
For instance, we are currently formulating programs to assist po-
tential vietims of organized and white collar crimes. Among other
things, we want to make businessmen aware of the ways in which they
can recognize fraudulent schemes and possible extortion situations so

that they can avoid the pitfalls that would cause them to fall victim
to such crimes.
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Beyond our efforts in regard to crimes within our investlgat"wo_‘]}l-
risdiction, the FBI is pursuing two other crime resistance objectives
that ave pertinent to the business community. )

Tn one area we are “turning inward” to foster the practice of
erime resistance among our employees and their families, Some of
the things we ave doing in this regard include publishing crime safety
tips in our employee publications, arranging crime resistance presen-
tations and malking etchers available for the marking of property with
personal identifiers. ) o

e are encouraging labor and service organizations, as well as
businesses, to “turn inward” to help their members and employees
protect themselves from crime. Businesses with which we have dis-
cussed this concept have been most receptive. Beyond their desire to
help their organizational “families,” they understand that a safer:
employee is much happier and more productive. .

Tn still another and most important area, we are joining local law
enforcement to urge citizens to resist crime both individually and as
part of community anticrime programs, The FBI and four pohsc:, de-
partments recently concluded pilot projects begun in July 1975, i
which we successfully demonstrated that citizens, with guidance from
their police can resist and reduce crime through low-cost, self-help
crime resistance measures and strategies. )

" The key in each pilot project was the mobilization of the individual
citizens and segments of the community that could provide the time,
cnergy and funds necessary to reduce crime. Businesses were tremen-
dous resources in these projects. For example, in one project com-
munity, Birmingham, Ala, retailers and nvmerous repair shops
marked televisions and other items of personal property as part of the
pilot community’s endeavor to reduce trafficking in stolen property.

In an ongoing crime resistance project in San Francisco, Calif.,
businesses are distributing informative crime safety literature while
ather businesses, as in Birmingham, are marking items of personal
property for cutomers.

These ave but a few examples of the kinds of contributions a busi-
ness can make to a community crime resistance program. A business
that participates in such projects is helping itself as well as the com-
munity, for a safer community will undoubtedly be conducive to in-
croagect commerce, '

Businesses need not be crippled by crime just as citizens need not
resign themselves to constant fear of crime. There is a choice; and if
businesses, like citizens, combine with law enforcement to combatb
crime, we will surely have safer, more prosperous communities
throughout this great Nation.

Thank you. A

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much. Mr. Kelley, we certainly ap-
preciate your statement. )

I acknowledge the presence of another subcommittee chairman,
Mr.vAddabbo, for any comments he may make at this time,

Mr. Appasso. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the Direc-
tor’s statement. ,

It seems we have a very serious growth in crime against small busi--
ness and in particular a new form seems to be evolving. It appears to-
be young gangs engaging in extortion. Part of their actions have been




to resort to firebombings. I sit on the Appropriations Committee, in
which we try to get a little more investigative work on this firebomb-
ing problem which scems to be spreading throughout the country.

Does the FBI become involved where it appears there -are such
crimes as extortion and firebombing ?

Mzr. Keriey. The ATT people have the primary jurisdiction where
the offense of bombing is other than that which is terroristic, or in
other areas when it is possibly a matter of national security. In the
instance that you mentioned, sir, I would say that ATF has the pri-
mary jurisdiction, and we do not investigate those matters.

Insofar as the matter of extortion, of course we do have the broad
jurisdiction, and we do investigate where the extortion meets the
requirements of the statute. And the requirements of the statute gen-
erally are that the mails are used or the interstate systems of com-
hnunllcation are used. Many times we do extend ourselves in order to

o that.

A vocal threat would not be within the jurisdiction if spoken face
to face, and that is what ordinarily occurs in this type of a situation. I
have been informed of the concern of the people in your ares about
this problem, and I, as a matter of fact, was part of a hearing that was
hﬁld in New York where there were quite a number of discussions
about it.

T heard Mike Codd, the Commissioner, speak just the other day
about this. I do think they are at thes local level doing oglite a bit, I
can assure you that every bit of assistance we can possibly give, we
will do so. We are rather restricted in what we can do.

In the area of crime resistance about which I spoke, we are doing
quite a bit. We just the other day, last Monday as a matter of fact,
launched a new program under the acgis of the New York Police De-~
partment to make effective in the New York area these various pro-
grams we have already tried in pilot cities and other parts of the
country. I do feel that this program has a great deal of merit, and some
very sumple preventative measures might well afford a great deal of
protection to those people.

There is also in this a close affinity developed with the policemen
who ave very, very enthusiastic about doing their job if they feel
that their efforts are recognized. It is not unusual but it is true that
sometimes in the case of police they do not know whether the public
actually accepts them as in the sense that they are actually compli-
mented.

At any rate, with this program I hope that an ancillary benefit will
be the establishment of a better rapport between the police and the
people and in your interest area of small business. This is not an
Interest that is generated by favoring them and giving them a cup of
coffee and that type of thing but a genuine interest in working on a
common problem. So I say to you that I think that through this pro-
gram you might very well expect some relief from this problem.

Moy, Appasso. I appreciate your statement, but again, in Queens we
do have the auxiliary police, and we have great public relations be-
tween the business world and the business people in the community and
the police. But again, we have seen these firebombings and I am just
wondering whether this same problem is not going to creep into other
cities if the eriminals see there is nothing that is being done to stop
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it. Your assistance has been requested, and I am just wondering if you
have given some type of assistance, not necessarily in manpower but
whether, for example, your facilities have been made available to local
authorities. o

If this could be publicized in the city of New York or any major city,
possibly those ganglords may think twice—that this is not just a local
matter but a national problem. It is spreading, and it starts in the
suburban communities such as Queens. If it is not stopped it can easily
take hold in many other communities. I am just wondering whether
your actions in working within the city can become a little more visible
rather than, for examp%e, just private meetings with the Commissioner,
et cetera.

Mr. Kerrey. I tell you, Congressman, I am on the road quite a bit
trying to sell this program because I think that as o general theme of
law enforcement we should never forget the fact that we are in the
business of reducing crime. In almost every appearance that I make X
try to stress this becanse I think it has the base for a really good pos-
sibility of reducing crime. I do not want to be elementary about this,
but I think many times we forget that people not in the field of law
enforcement are really unaware of what it is, what is necessary to be
done in order to reduce crime. L

You are generally speaking about three methods. You have the
patrol which goes around in marked cars, and by virtue of visibility
1s a deterrent, to crime. People are not going to commit a crime with a
policeman nearby. You have the walking patrolman. That is a visible
arm of the law and that has a deterrent effect. You have not, however,
sufficient vehicles nor sufficient walking patrolmen to have very much
more deterrence. They have just about reached their capacity for
reducing crime.

Then you have the after-thie-fact type of an operation which is
called, generally, the detective or investigative work. They make ar-
rests, but unfortunately in a very small percentage of the numbers of
crimes, Then of course there are devices whereby some of the subjects
escape prosecution, and finally, there are those who go to jail. There are
some peopls who should go to jail. There is only one place for them
because they are habitual and confirmed criminals, and they have got
to go to jail,

The third method is substantially what you may call generally a
crime resistance program that depends on public awarveness. It has
been given little credit insofar as reducing crime, and we feel it should
be given more. As a matter of fact, it is now concluded that it is sup-
portive to the other two. I have been in this business for many years,
12 spent as chief of police. It appeared to me it is very substantial in
its effect if it is done right.

It is ordinarily the province of the FBI to get into something of
this type as much as 1t touches so visibly on local law enforcenment
jurisdictions. The first thing we had to do was convince the people we
were not meddling or interfering. Wé are trying to reduce crime, We
have started this in four pilot cities throughout the country by send-
ing the programs out. We have lumped all of the programs into a
project in San Francisco where they are having quite a number of
problems with crimes of violence. We have the complete assistance and
cooperation there of the local people. They are working with us hand
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in hand and arm in arm, and there is no feeling of disruptiveness or
anything of that type. It is a good, clean operation.

‘What may result from this? I think we are going to have substan-
tial reductions of crime if we can get across the idea that people can
‘protect themselves to a much greater extent if they just exercise a little
care, a little extra precaution about what they do. I do not guarantee
this. I do not say that it is going to be the panacea, but I do say many
things can be done like locking doors, for instance. I heard of one the
other day because it is an expediency. We found in one of the larger
cities it was determined that a number of these young gangs come by
some of the businesses, some of the small businesses at a certain time
in the afternoon. A pattern has been set. So they have decided from
3:00 to 4:00 o’clock they will close the door. That is a loss of perhaps
15 percent of their open time. By virtue of that measure they have
avoided the onslaught of the gang groups passing by.

Mu. Russo. I think one of the things the gentleman from New York
is trying to find out is how visible is the FBI in these particular
programs? ‘

For example, in San Francisco, you are making an effort. Is the
effort visible? Is the community awaic of it, and are the gang mem-
bers aware of it? We are wondering if you are helping in Queens and
how visible the help is. The fact that the FBI is involved in a particular
matter puts a certain aura on it and makes individuals a little nervous.
They commit fewer crimes because they know the FBI has a tremen-
dous record in law enforcement.

Mr. Kerimy. I know that. What I am trying to do is actually—I have
been called a pitchman. I am trying to put a pitch in to tell you the
manner in which the program is operating, and I am trying to get
a little bit from you. I have explained this many times. I do not know
whether or not many people buy it. There is no question whatsoever
in my mind as to whether it will do the job. I make a lot of speeches,
and we have a lot of other speeches made. I was in New York, and they
took photographs and publicized the meeting. Whether or not this
publicity is really effective I do not know. I would ask you if you would
consider a resoclution or some sort of a declaration from you that you
subscribe to this. I do not think that is too much to ask of you. I put
my pitch out, and that is what T am trying to do.

Mr. Apnaneo. The chairman has perfectly stated what we are look-
ing for. What you have stated is beautiful. It is utopia, and we are
trying to get the message for these people to become more realistic in
their fight against crime. They cannot do it strictly with the police
forces, In the city of New York the perpetrators of the erimes know or
read about the cutback in the police force. The policeman is not visible
because there has been a cutback, and again, it is your intervention and
your help that is needed. It is great to be at a meeting in New York
with Commissioner Codd and set these programs up, et cetera. But 1
think that it would be more important in the deterrence of crime if, at
this same meeting, you say, we are looking into these firebombings, if
Federal crimes have been committed, and we are going to be working
with the police force. When a kid veads that, that will be more impor-
tant than a local chamber of commerce meeting. All that is great, bub
right now when you see a growing cancer that starts with one fire-
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bombing and then you go through an area like Queens Boulevard
where you have four, five or six and nothing is done, 1o one is canght
and we know there is possible extortion. The police department is try-
ing to solve these cases, but these kids continue, There is possible Fed-
eral criminal violations involved.

Now, you say that ATEF has the basic responsibility, but we also
know there ig possible extortion involved. If the FBI is involved—-
even if it is just a slight involvement—it that matter is publicized I
think that would be a great deterrent, because that would be like seeing
a policeman standing out there in front of those doors.

Mr, Russo. The gentleman’s time hag expired. .

Mr, Broomfield?

Mr., Brooarierp, I want to compliment you on a very fine compre-
hensive statement. This obviously s a very difficult area. I want you to
lnow that I buy your pitched program, and I would like to have you.
as the pitch director. I would like to have you stay around as Director .
of the I'BI. I think this matter boils down pretty much like the energy
problem in this country. The problem is getting the people involved.
It is a whole thing of how do you get the people involved in doing
something? Your crime resistance agents ave good, but if people do
not cooperate and werk with law enforcement agencies it is awfully
hard to have a preventative program. I find very interesting what 1s -
happening right now in the District of Columbia area. Crime is now
moving out into the suburbs. You have a lot of people who leave doors
unlocked. How do you educate people that they have got to lock doors?

Tt seems to me 1t is elementary, but again, you must get the people .
involved. What I am wondering 1s if the FBI is getting cooperation
from businesses throughout the country as far as participating with
your agents?

My, Keriey, It has been phenomenal. T have been pleased by the re-
ception. It has been well received in business because it means money
in many cases, plus safety to their people. Insofar as the citizens, it
is primarily the duty of the officers and the agents who are on this
program to get around and talk with the people. This is particularly
true when a house is burglarized or there is a holdup some place. It
must not only be investigated but looked at from the standpoint of the
anatomy of the crime. :

What can you do in order to prevent yourself from falling victim
to another crime? It is not going to come overnight, but I think there
is substantial evidence of its success and that it has a great possibility
of being a success throughout the country. ~

Mz, Broomrrern. You have talked a great deal, and I agree with
you on the fact of preventative crime. But we are faced, according to
your record on 1975 figures, with just hard to believe statistics through-
out the country in so many different areas. I wondered if X could ask
another question with respect to the judiciary. Do you think there is
a problem as far as prosecuting people that are consistently involved
in these crimes? In other words, is that also a problem for you ?

Mr. Kerrey. It has been consistently a problem, but the courts have
been expanded. There are more people in jail which reflects an increase
in the number of sentences. I think the courts are meeting this problem.
As to whether they are providing a satistactory supply in the number-
of judges, I do not know. But they are making an effort to do so.
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There are additional efforts on the part of the prosecutors. We have
had some very fine written communications including books on this.
There is one by a man who has been a leader called “Thinking About
Crime,” which generally follows the theme that you have got to put
certain people in jail.

I think right now we have a much better understanding of the com-
plexities of crime. What I am selling is the fact that I think law
enforcement has done a great deal. The time has come for us as private
citizens to join in it, and we are willing to devote a lot of time and a
little money to encouraging citizen action. I really do not think the
money is necessary though. I do not think we need a great Federal
budget for this. I do not think we need a budget at all. A1l we have to
do is get the backing of constituted authority and legislative groups
and everyone who is generally interested in this problem to pitch in
and see what we can do for ourselves. I am dedicated to the proposition
that this will do a great deal toward stabilizing this situation and I
think it has some ancillary benefits. I do not know what else you can
do. The Congressman spoke of perhaps the FBI getting involved in
the investigation of extortions of small business in New York. The FBI
1s known to work on bank robberies. We still have a lot of bank rob-
beries; and if we publicized the fact that we were going to get the FBI
or ATF people out, they’d still bomb.

What we need is more care from our people so they make themselves
less susceptible to this type of thing,

Mr. Broonrierp. I think you are doing a very good job. I agree with
you that the money is not the most important aspect of this, but get-
ting people generally involved in concern about crime is, That is what
I think is so hard. It is a pschological problem we are faced with, and
it is the same problem that the President has with energy., And you
have the same problem with crime. -

Mr. Krriey. As a matter of fact, I think one of the difficulties as
far as this program is concerned is that it is too simple, People say this
hos heen Imown for years, Yes, but not practiced. The only way you
can get it practiced is to follow it carefully and closely on a continued
basis, That is the only way I know how to do that.

Mr, Broomrrerp, T congratulate you on your program.

Mr. Russo. Mr. Skelton ?

My, SkerTon. It is certainly a pleasure to welcome you to our com-
mittee, and it is a personal pleasure to see you again. I would like to
ask you a few questions if I might, sir.

I am encouraged by the fact that you feel that, as you say, we have
turned the corner in our crime statistics and in our crime rate. Can you
give us your reason for this? Is it a general return to morality, or is
there a change in economic conditions that causes this? I would be in-
terested in having your thoughts on that.

Mr, Kerury. 1 spoke of Mr, Wilson, who is the anthor of the book
“Thinking About Crime.” He has a feeling that the period from now
through the early 1980°s will be one of declining population of the
youngsters who commit most of the crimes. This effect will cause a
natural reduction in crimes. I subscribe to that, I think that there has
been a very measurable effect generated on crime because of citizen
crime resistance. I think the}'e has been a surge of the professionaliza-
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tion of police which has caused a decrease. Insofar as the effects of
crime which are the result of the formation of gangs and other things,.
those things are matters which I think the proféssional police can
handle. When a new type of activity comes up, they come up with
ways whereby sufficient control is exercised to cause it to diminish.

Iythink that truly we are around the corner. What we need to do is.
something farther down the block because being around the corner
does not bring it to a tolerable level. We have got much to do.

Mr. SgerTon. What can we do in the Congress to help encourage
more preventive measures?

I think this is a very admirable attempt on your part, sir, but what-
may we do?

Mr. Kerrgy, I invite your attention to this crime resistance program,
and if you desire we will give you further information about it. Hope-
fully, insofar as your comments, you appear to indicate that it is a
viable and potentially very productive program. We are not going
to ask for funds. We do have some other programs within it, and it is:
a rather complicated and somewhat sophisticated program.

For example, it goes into the schools. This is one area we have al-
ready tried, the mi§d1e grades—six, seven, and eight, It hag been very
effective. One of the things about it is that it brings about better
decorum in the classroom. It invites policemen in uniform there to
help with the program. It involves teachers thoroughly indoctrinated
in crime resistance. It involves the preparation of a course which is
not staid and dull and unacceptable. It has obviously become more
acceptable because when we first evaluated it as a possible course, the
kids were polled and they did not look at it with enthusiasm.

Now, they are quite enthusiastic about it. I think it is going to have
itn added effect by generating greater respect and recognition of the

aw,

Mr, Sxerron. Do you think we can encourage this teaching of the
basic role of Jaw from a congressional level ¢

My, Kerrey, Encourage the basic role of law ?

Mr., Sxrrzon. The teaching of it, yes, sir. :

Mr, Kerrey. This becomes an issue. We have contacted people in
HEW. We have contacted people in school systems. We have not met:
any obstacles, if there are any, If we do feel that there is a need, we
certainly will come to you. I think it is best that it should be a low-
profile thing without a swashbuckling type of approach and that it
be based on reason and a low budget. That is what we are going to do.

‘We will come to you if you feel you can help.

Mr. SxerroN, Thank you so much for your comments.

Mr. Russo, Mr. Marriott?

Mr. Magrrrorr. I have enjoyed listening to your report.

Let me ask you a couple of questions. First of all, is this racketeer-
ing really going on as much as you indicated in your report? Is there
still racketeering going on ang payoffs and protection money and
so on? Is that really going on to much of an extent today?

Mr. Kercey. Yes, sir, it is, It is just like every type of crime in the
more sophisticated area, and it appears that people succumb to the

ressure. That makes it much more attractive to the hoodlum to go
mto it. It is a fairly easy thing. I know from some of my experiences
that just a single statement is a very effective one. It is not as effective
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as it used to be, but criminals may make a statement that, “If you do-

not ]l)ayoﬂ the loan, we will kill you.”
There is something that grabs your attention when they sn? that.
But it no longer has become quite that effective because it is known

now that these people are bullies and are not as tough as they feel

they are. Our success in attacking organized crime is mounting each
vear. We are coming to around 1,800 convictions of the hoodlum group,
of the organized crime group, now.

We have changed our priorities in the IFBI, and the two top pri-
orities in the criminal field ave in the areas of organized erime and
white collar crime. .

Mr. Magrrrorr. It seems to me one of the reasons why crime appears
to be on the increase is because the odds are with criminals, are they

not? When you look at the average value of property stolen in 1975 -

that was recovered, the average runs to somewhere about 10 to 15 per-

cent. So based on what you were saying earlier, I guess most all of the:

crimes still go unpunished, is that correct? ‘ :

Mr. Kzrrey. Oh yes. If you followed the “Sting® operation or the
“Got-You-Again” operation, or the “Highroller” they were all within
this area, you know that fencing is a type of crime that is very iell
proliferated throughout the whole area. They ave still stealing every-
thing they can get their hands on. It is only when it becomes more
and more difficult and people become more and more aware of their
own vulnerability that it will stop. Until that time arrives you are
going to have it.

It 1s an attractive thing, and there are many reasons why people
commit more crimes. One of them is to get money. They just do not
want to work, It is a way of life to them, and an acceptable way of
life to them, and we are the ones who are out of luck and not they.

Mr. Magrriorr, Looking at this report, you indicate that Iast year
murders were 16,000 and rapes were 33,000, roughly.

Then we get into robbery which was 395,000, then burglary, 3.5 mil-
lion, and larceny and theft at 4 million. Which of those areas do you
think we have the greatest chance of controlling? It locks like the
crimes of murder and rape are not as much as I thought they were,
and it also looks like most are in the robbery, burglary, and larceny
areas. Are you putting your emphasis on any particular area at this
point? What can be done to lessen the crimes in each of these areas?

Mr. Kerrey. There have been efforts on the part of law enforcement
in all areas. The one which is the least readily adaptable to any con-
trol is murder or assault because they are crimes of passion.

We do, however, have some efforts in that regard through counsel-
ing and reference people when, a disturbance is possibly going to es-
calate to a murder or when you have arguments between man and wife
or family and friends. If you can stop it before it escalates by counsel-
ing, which you can do in some areas, you have saved a murder statistic
and a life, which is more important, of course.

In the matter of assault, it is the same thing. In the matter of rapes
it is a crime of passion and not readily adaptable to any curbing. If
women are more careful about where they go and avoid dangerous
areas it would be helpful. All the rest of the crimes you mentioned are
subject to some control, and I think much of this can be done through
crimie resistance.
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There ave studies of these crimes being made by the police, and it en-
compasses a lot of fields. All of them are being carefully studied and
efforts made to reduce them, good efforts,

My, Marrrorr. Under “Lareeny and theft,” which affect small busi-
ness, there were 450,000 cases of shoplifting. ITow would we go about
protecting or what devices could be used by small business to avoid
shoplifting problems? )

Mr. Keriey. Well of course, this would take a lengthy explanation.
AlL T can tell you is that almost every police department, through o
erime resistance program, is available for a survey that can be made of
a business. Let me just give you an example, Recently, a manufacturer
in one of our larger cities was suffering tremendous losses. They did
know exactly how they were suffering these losses, which were nearly
over $33.000 a month, We found that some of the losses were occa-
sioned by thefts by some of the employees. Several of these thefts con-
stituted violations within the IBI’s jurisdiction. One of the thieves
was caught. By the implementation of suryvey recommendations they
reduced losses to an average of a little less than $3,000 & month, Again
previously it averaged over $35,000 a month. The precautions recom-
mended were very simple things, not expensive. So the same can be
done by small businesses. :

I have had some experience with this, You look at a shoplifting
problem and much of it is because of the availability of merchandise.
You go to the merchant and he tells you he cannot sell it unless it is
shown and it is out on the counter. If that is true, he is going to have
to take his risks. There are barriers that might be set up which are not
obstructive to the sale, and I think together the officer and the FBT
agent (in the case of erimes we investigate) can, if they are called to
help, give advice about what we do.

Mr. Marrrorr. Finally, I have just one point of clarification. Did
you indicate earlier that stiffening penalties, reforming prisons, and
putting more scare tactics into the commission of erime is not a posi-
tive way to deter crime? '

Mz, Krrrey, No, giv. I did not mean to say that, if I did inadvert-
ently say it. I feel all of these suggestions are good, and I say that in-
sofar as there'are more sentences we are getting that. We have, I think,
better rehabilitation efforts. But I think that is not going to be the ulti-
mate answer because you do not frighten people usually by threats.

Each one feels just like we do, that we are not going to fall prey to
this tragedy of being caught or not being caught because we do certain’
things., Kach one rationalizes his own freedom from this, Until you
get people involved and they protect themselves, then we ave not going
to make measurable reductions from this point on.

Mr. Russo. Just for the gentlemen’s’ information, next Thursday
we are having another meeting and we will discuss the problem of
shoplifting. v ,

M. Appaggro. Mr. Director, I was just wondering, with referénce to
this public awareness program, if the Department has prepared pam-
phlets or kits which we can distribute to local chambers of commerce?

Mr, Xerrey. Mr. O’Connor can answer that question.

Mr, O’CoxnNor. My name is Terry O’Connor, special agent, as-
signed to I'BI Headquarters, To disseminate the vesults of pilot proj-
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ects in four communities throughout the country, we have put to-
gether a crime resistance report. We have made these reports available
to the chambers of commerce in communities, in cities, of over 50,000
in population. We have also made those reports available to police de-
partments and to city officials or governmental officials in suburban
counties and cities of the same size. Qver and above that distribution,.
we are also making these same publications available to other com-
munities through our field offices and through FBI headquarters.

Unfortunately, we have run out at the moment, but as we get more:
in we are going to be responding to requests by communities for these
reports.

li\{fr. Appasso. I would request that when you do have another print-
ing that you send a supply up to my office. I would be happy to bring-
them out to my local chambers of commerce and to make them aware
of the program.

Mr. O’Connor. We will do that.

Mr. Russo. I would suggest that it be made available to the subcom-
mittee also. .

Mr. Kxper. You said, Mr. Kelley, that you have at least one crime
resistance agent in your 59 field offices. Many law enforcement officers.
from my district attended tiic TBI Academy. Is crime resistance train-
ing a significant part of the ¢ irriculum at the Academy?

Mr. Keriey., We have had aumerous seminars which citizens and
police from throughout the country have attended. We have the 59
agents going out and talking wih police departments, We have 1,000
officers who go through our National Academy. We have an elective
course which at this time is being started, a 20-hour course, We may
change that to include it as a mandatory course. In all probability 1t
will be reduced to some extent because they have so much already as
they go through their 11 weeks. But yes, we do achieve a wide distribu-
tion of this concept through our training.

Mr. K. I would hope you pursue the probability of making it.
a mandatory course. I have been impressed with the type of training'
of law enforcement officers in Michigan who attended the Academy
and I would like to see it made a mandatory course.

Mr. Kerrey, We are going to try it first as an optional elective
course. The second time we are going to have it as a mandatory course
so that we can see the effect of it.

hMr. IgLILDEE. Has your curriculum at the Academy undergone much
change?

Mr., Kerey, I just could not tell you how much of a change, but
there is always a little bit added. I know the hostage situations have
brought about some additions. The changes address almost every new
situation in the field of crime as it comes up.

Mr., Krper. I have another question, Small business—this is the
area of concern for this committee—is a victim of all types of crime
including violent crime. What is your position on what the Congress
should do on gun control ?

Mr. Keniey. I have addressed that many times. I have quite a bit
of experience in the gun control field, and I learned to my distress some
time ago that you do not start with everything. I would just hope that
the small gun, the cheap gun, the Saturday night special, be barred
and that we try that for awhile.
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I know there have been many arguments that this really is not
«effective, but I would like to try it. That is a good start.

Mr, Kopee. The cheap, easily available handgun?

My, Xrrrey., Yes, sir,

Mr. Kmoee. At this point you would not support a comprehensive
‘ban on handguns?

Mz, Xeniey., No, sir.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much.

My, Ireland?

Mz, Ireanp, T have no questions.

Mr. Russo. Mr, Director, I think you have heard of the Russo
.amendment which bans small handguns. Over a weekend the National
Rifle Association was able to change a few votes and we lost by one
vote. As a result, effective gun control was terminated in the last ses-
-sion of Congress.

We will see if they have the fortitude to face the tough issues on
‘the Judiviary Committee. I ain not on that committee any more.

One of the reasons we are having these hearings, Mr. Director, is
‘to focus public attention on the problems of crime and the small busi-
nessman., We are going to do our best in Congress to try to bring this
.about. T think one of the things that Mr. Addabbo brought out is that
if we can get some type of pamphlet to send to our constituents in our
«districts that would certainly facilitate our problem in reaching as
many small businessmen as possible. If we know something about the
program and how it works we can then contact the constituents in our
sarea.

We certainly have a direct feed into the community. So if you can
help us in getting informatjon that we need, we will help you out in
‘that particular area because I think preventative medicine is better
‘than trying to cure a disease.

Mr. Kerzey., We will do that.

Mr, Russo. When you talk about turning the corner in crime, is it
not a fact that one of the problems we face when we say crime has
‘been reduced is that only two out of every five crimes are reported ? As
a result, statistics are going down but the actual increase in crime is
there because people now are frustrated by the judiciary process. If
they cannot get their hearing in court, they do not even file a com-
‘plaint. They do not even get involved anymore.

Mr. Kerey. That is reflected in some victimization studies launched
under the aegis of the LEAA. It could well be that they are so
frustrated and so disappointed that they just do not want to get in-
-volved. One of the things they must do 1s to report erimes so that we
will know just what the total is, We are trying to incorporate that in
:all of our advice in this crime resistance program.

Mr, Russo. Are you working with the chamber of commerce in
getting this information to the business community ¢

Mr, O’Connor. We have had conversations with the chamber, and
as a matter of fact the chamber did assist us in the distribution of the
«crime resistance reports to the chambers in various areas throughout
the country. .
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Mr. Russo. I think that by working through the chamber of com-
merce and through local law enforcement and through Members of
Congress you ought to be able to get this off the ground.

Mr. Kerrey, We will do anytiing we can, short of anything illegal.

Mz, Russo. After 8 years as a prosecutor back in my home State I
really appreciate the problem the businessmen have. Basically, the
biggest crimes we faced were larceny and burglary. Not as much
attention is given to them as should be. When you try to cut down on
crimes against persons then you can cut down on crimes against
properties. Crimes against persons ave top priority, but crimes in
small business are affecting persons.

Mr. Lynch?

My, Lywom. Do you favor a stipulation that when someone goes to
the Small Business Administration to apply for a loan to open a busi-
ness that they file a statement on what security procedures they may
utilize when they open the business or what security procedures they
have checked out in advance before beginning their operations?

- Mr. Keurey. I do not think that would be unreasonable. You mean
as a condition precedent ? : :

Mr. Lywem. Yes, when they actually file application.

Mr. Kerrey. I think that certainly adequate precautionary measures
-are needed. Of course, you cannot extend them to the point where sale
possibilities are imperiled because he is in the business of making mon-
ey. If you lock the door you can stop thieves, but you might discourage
customers, too. You can, however, impose reasonable rules and regula-
tions about how he is to do it. I think there could well be a required
conformance with sccurity standards as part of a condition before the
loan is granted, yes.

My, Lyxcm, Thank you.

Mr, Rosso. To make a brief comment, I think probably it would be
better, rather than putting more regulations and red tape in, it prob-
ably would be better to do it after the application is approved. The
Small Business Administration does have a management section. and
it might be wise to check with that department to get some idea. That
is better than the redtape because there are enough problems with the
applications now and getting a loan without adding something else,

I want to thank you very much, Mr. Kelley, you certainly have
enlightened the Members of Congress about your program. You have
done a good piteh job to us.

My, errey, Thank you. '

Mr. Russo. Qur next witnesses are from the U.S. Chamber of Com-
merce, represented hy: Frank L. Morsani, president of Automotive
Management Services, Ine., Tampa, Fla.; and Mr. Wayne Hopkins,
Senior Associate, Crime Prevention and Control, U.S. Chamber of
Commerce.

You may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK L. MORSANI, PRESIDENT, AUTOMOTIVE
MANAGEMENT SERVICES, INC., TAMPA, FLA,; ACCOMPANIED BY
WAYNE HOPKINS, SENIOR ASSOCIATE, CRIME PREVENTION AND
CONTROL, U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Mr. Morsanz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, .
Mr. Chairman, my name is Frank L, Morsani. I am president of Au-
tomotive Management Services, Inc., of Tampa, Fla., and a member
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“of the Council of Small Business of the Chamber of Commerce of the
United States.

With me is Wayne Hopkins, senior associate, crime prevention and
control of the national chamber, who will join me in responding to
questions from the subcommittee.

My, Chairman, the Council of Small Business is a group of volun-
teer executives from small business, associations and chambers of
commerce formed to advise the national chamber on problems of small
business and to take action on issues of concern to small business.

The national chamber is a business federation of more than 62,000
business firms, 2,500 State and local chambers of commerce, more than
1,000 trade and professional associations and more than 30 American
chambers of commerce abroad.

It is important for this subcommittee to know that most business
members of the national chamber are small. Recent aundits show that,
more than 51,000 of our 62,000 business members employ fewer than
100 persons; that group comprises 83 percent of our total membership.
In fact, aimost half of our member firmg employ fewer than 20 per-

-sons. Only 5 percent employ more than 500 persons.
_ 'With that in mind, T can say that when the chamber’s crime preven-
tion and control panel began work several years ago on its booklet,
“A handbook on White Collar Crime,” owners of small businesses weres
_considered the largest group in need of the information on this sub-
ject. My own company experience, which I will described later, in-
dicates that the research that went into this booket was targeted very
~well for the small company and the suggested remedies for white collar
crime malke sense to owners of small businesses like myself.

A publication on white collar crime issued by the U.S. Attorney for
the Southern District of New York made a clear call for action by the
the business and professional community against erime:

The Amevican economy depends on trust and good faith. Its future health and
the morul climate of the nation depend on the attitudes of honest businessmen
toward those who violate standards of conduct. Prompt and effective steps ean
do much tq reduce crime. Leaving it to others and turning one’s baclk will only
eneourage its spread.

This is not to imply that most people in business, industry, and the
professions are unethical ov dishonest, The opposite is true, but & small
minority are “sharp,” blatantly unethical, or just plain crooked. But
more is required than a preponderance of honest men and women: they
must take positive action, not sit passively on the sidelines. Unfortu-
nately, honest executives and professionals are often asleep at the
switch, How else can one explain this statement by a prosecutor:

Let there be no mistake about it; there is extensive erime in the business world,
Qur office currently is prosecuting scores of cases involving the payment of bribes,
securities abuses, tax frauds, and numerous other violations, Virtually every
single one of these eages was developed without any cooperation from the busi-
ness community. In fact, most of these cases came about because of a look-the-
other-way attitude by businessmen who could have prevented the crimes from
ever happening in the first place,

The possibility that dishonesty may occur within your business is
not apleasant one to contemplate, for executives prefer to regard their
associates and employees as loyal, honest workers. Indeed, the vast
majority are just that. But in fairness to them—as well as to customers,
suppliers, stockholders, and the community at large—top management
has an obligation to detect the dishonest as quickly as possible.
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Though business must operate on the basis of mutual trust, it need
not operate blindly. Can employers afford to assume that in-plant
gambling and associated loan-shark activities are totally absent from
‘the firm? Can an employer afford to assume that one of his buyers is
not }Jurchasing stolen merchandise, perhaps feeling the pressure of
-overly stringent performance standards? Can businessmen afford to
asume that the steadily inecreasing orders of a new customer are nos
part of a bankruptey fraud scheme?

To make those assumptions is both bad crime prevention and poor
management. Top management need not hand a blank check to po-
tential abusers of trust and good faith. Today, unfortunately, man-
.agement must inject constructive skepticism into day-to-day opera-
tions. As noted in the national chamber “Handbook on White Collar
‘Crime”: Routine acceptance of things at face value is, unfortunately,
naive and unprofitable.” With the assistance of the National District
Attorneys Association, 450,000 copies of this publication have already
been distributed in every county m America.

To develop an even larger body of informed business people, the
«chamber then published “Marshaling Citizens Power to Modernize
‘Corrections.” Two million copies were distributed to inform and moti-
vate business people on the question of employing former offenders.

What does business erime prevention mean in operational terms?
Fences, lights, locks, alarms? Certainly not as the first step, at least.
‘Crime detection does not begin with police, guards, and other security
measures. It begins with sound management controls and procedures.
‘Once they are implemented, physical security measures can be de-
signed to fill remaining ecrime-detection gaps. Initial reliance on phys-
ical lsecurity techniques, however, frequently leads to disappointing
resulis.

For example, using locks, alarms, guards, et cetera, to assure that
inventory will not be stolen from a warehouse would be insufficient un-
less management also implemented separation-of-functions procedures
and controls, many of which are based on the principle that those who
authorize the use of assets should not also be responsible for their cus-
tody. In the context of inventory management, this could mean that
the inventory clerk releases materials only upon receipt of an author-
ization from a department head.

Once management controls and physical security measures dove-
‘tail, detection of the early signs of crime evolves from a possibility into
a probability. Such controls and measures raise the visibility of early
warning signals substantially, But management must recognize them
for what they are—possible tipoffs to impending or budding crime. Qur
“Handbook on White Collar Crime” lists many of these tipoffs. Ex-
amples are:

Bankruptey fraud: A customer’s office is an answering service. A
-company you supply changes ownership without public announcement
and the identity of the new owners is obscure. Trade references do not
check out or cannot be located. A customer orders goods unrelated to
‘his usual line,

Bribes and kickbacks: Employees complain about the quality of
supplies they must use. Despite a policy of rotating suppliers, there
is frequent use of the same supplier. Costs of certain materials or
'services are out of line with industry norms for no apparent reason.
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Embezzlement: Payments are sent to new suppliers, who are not
listed in trade directories. There is a surge of complaints by customers.
about delays in crediting their accounts. Computer data-preparation
equipment is easily available and loosely controlled. The pattern of cash
receipts is different during the absence of the employee normally
handling them. Vague reasons are given for bad-debt writeoffs. Col-
lections decline as a percentage of what is due.

In-plant gambling : A nonemployee routinely appears on the prem-
ises. Wives frequently complain that their spouses are not bringing:
home all their wages. Many employees drift to a central location in the
business during certain times of the day. Daily visits are made to all
departments by an employee whose job does not require this. Pay-
clhec%«:sg )are endorsed over to the same person week after week (loan
shark?).

Recelving stolen goods: Supplies arve delivered in cartons from
which labels have been removed by a razor. An unusual drop in unit
costs for purchases is associated with a switch from one supplier to.
another, whose address turns out to be an answering service,

Theft and pilferage: (Perhaps stimulated by in-plant gambling.)
The tool replacement rate is inconsistent with production loads, Com-
pany products appear in outlets that have never placed orders. Sales-
men report that your product is being sold at abnormal discounts or-
through unusual outlets. Spot physical checks on inventory reflect a
substantial wnderage when compared to perpetual inventory records.
Containers of desirable parts or merchandise are frequently damaged.
An employee loiters in areas other than his or her own department.

Too many businessmen forget that the prevention and detection of
internal dishonesty begins with management, not police. As someone-
once quipped, “Law enforcement is not a game of cops and robbers in
which the citizens play the trees!”

Local chambers of commerce in cooperation with law enforcement
officials throughout the country are holding seminars to inform bus-
inessmen abott the symptoms of white collar crime and remedies to-
connteract both internal and external crime threats.

The program vwhich the FBI is now carrying out on white collar-
crime at the local level is very helpful,

Informed businessmen can also be very helpful. Therefore, it is nec-
essary to secure the attention of a businessman and equip him with
background information sufficient to permit intelligent analysis and
evaluation. That is why the publication and dissemination among busi-
nessmen of such publications as the “FHandbook on White Collar:
Crime” has hecome a project of the national chamber.

Of serious concern is the compilation of accurate statistics on the
extent of crime. The national chamber, as well as many other organi-
zations, concerns and businesses, is working with the American Man-
agement Association in the measurement of crime against businesses.
It is hoped that this effort will produce acenrate statisties in all areas of”
crime. The initial areas have been identified as:

Retail : Employee pilferage, shoplifting, commercial bribery, van-
dalism. check fraud.

Light manufacturing: Employee pilferage, commercial bribery,.
vandalism.
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Hotel/motel: Guest theft, employee pilferage, commercial bribery,
vandalism.

Insurance : Insurance fraud, commercial bribery. )

Included in the above is fencing, which affects all industries.

Beginning on May 4, 1977, in New Orleans, the first of four pro-
grams by experts in the appropriate areas will start the input process
of measnring the volume of white collar crime. )

As a businessman, I have had a number of personal experiences re-
lated to white collar crime in small business.

The retail automobile industry is susceptible to crime in many ways.
In some cases it is by a professional, in others it is employees who ave
living over their heads and are in a money bind. Following are exanm-
ples and remedies:

SALESMEN “CURBING” USED CARS

A customer has a trade-in and management appraises the car at
$2,000. At the completion of the transaction the salesman tells manage-
ment that the customer decided not to trade his car. Meanwhile, the
salesman has found someone to sell the trade-in to for $2,500. He
applies his own $2,000 toward the deal, thereby satisfying management
and the customer, but he had sold the trade-in on the side and made
himself an additional $500. A variation occurs when a prospect comes
in looking for a specific used car. The dealer does not have it, so the
salesman will scout avound and find such a car or find another customer
about to trade one in. He will then call the first party and act as a
broker between the two customers and get a finder’s fee.

Remedy: Close management supervision. Call up customers from
timo to time and ask them if they still have their old cars.

WIIOLESALE BANIS DRAET

Generally, dealers wholesale large numbers of used cars and pur-
chase many used cars from wholesalers. Many of these transactions are
made on bank drafts. The wholesaler will give a_dealer a draft and
take the car. The dealer acquirves the title and other necessary docu-
ments to transfer title, puts them in a draft envelope and deposits
the draft in his bank. The dealer's bank forwards the draft to the
wwholesaler's bank for collection. The wholesaler has insufficient funds
or has skipped the arvea and the dealer loses his money.

Remedy: Management control. Continue to monitor wholesale
sources and make cvery effort to check with prospective wholesalers
before doing business. This is not an easy task, for even reliable busi-
nessmen go out of business.

CASIIIER OVERILATPING

This is one of the most common areas. The cashier receives cash on
a repair ovder ov parts ticket, stamps the cashier veceipt paid and
pockets the money, hiding or destroying the original ticket.

Remedy: Document control. Iave all documents numbered and
have an office manager perform a numerical check weekly. This method
will at least limit the theft to a 1-weel period.
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SERVICE MANAGER OR PARTS MANAGER TAKING BRIBES

This occurs with old batteries, rechromed humpers, and engines. A\
factory has a defect in its bumpers and they ave replaced under war-
ranty. The factory tells dealers to destroy the bumpers but the service
manager collects 100 bumpers and sells them to a rechroming company
for 55 each and has the check made out to him. This can also happen
with waste oil and serap metal.

Remedy : General managev or owner must be aware of the possibility
and monitor this activity, checking with the office to see if the dealer-
ship is getting paid for items. The dealer must be inquisitive and know
where to look. Many do not.

SERVICE ADVISER OR MECIIANIC TAKING WORK TFROM SHOP

A customer needing a valve job is given a price of $250. The cus-
tomer says, “too much, can’t pay that.” The employee gives him a
phone number to call in the evening to arrange for the employee to do
the work for $150.

Remedy : Employ a shopping service which will have people, posing
as potential customers, periodically check for this practice, Less costly
and just as effective is good management control. The service man-
ager or dealer, depending on dealership size, can drive by their me-
chanics’ homes periodically at night or weekends and observe activity.
Generally, one can suspeet when certain individuals may be atterapt-
ing to do this type of thing becaunse of individual personality differ-
ences. .\ good manager must also be a good psychologist.

MECHANIC PILFERAGE

On a tuneup. the mechanic draws the spark plugs and points from
the parts department. ITe cleans the old plugs and points until they
look like new. replaces them in the customer’s car and takes the new
parts home. Using the new parts, he services his next door neighbor’s
car, charging him $30.

Remedy: Use of the shopping service. Also, follow a policy of
putting used parts in a bag and placing them in customer’s car. This
has been our policy for 25 years.

OFTICE MANAGER OR CONTROLLER BMANIPTLATING BOOKS

This is probably the hardest problem to detect and control without
a critical eye. An individual makes out checks to a second party dis-
guised as service or goods and then has the second party sign over the
check to the first party.

Remedy : Accounts payable should be signed by the dealer or man-
ager and the check should have all backup docwmentation with it so
that the person signing payables can check invoices to support state-
ments. Also, an outside opinion audit will keep office accounting man-
agement on their toes, But the best remedy is still a well-informed
manager who knows how much money he is taking in on a daily basis,
i‘md hlas a good feel for his industry. However, occasionally one can be
fooled.
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PARTS MANAGEMENT THIEVERY

The parts manager buys parts at a discounted price but they ave
booked at manufacturer’s cost. The dealer doesn’t take an annual parts:
inventory. The parts manager sells parts to outside sources and pockets.
the money. Due to his control over purchasing, the parts manager
keeps track of the difference between what he paid out and the factory
cost, so he knows how much he can steal.

Remedy: Use automated parts inventory control so that the owner
and manager will know what is going on. Also, have an annual inven-
tory taken by an outside party, and audit it.

SALES MANAGER TAKING EICKBACKS

This is very prevalent in our industry. Dealers have to wholesale
used cars constantly. A wholesaler will tell the sales manager “every
car I buy from you I will pay you $50 or $100.” The sales manager
will sell good cars cheap and will hurt dealer’s used car sales potential.
In a medium-sized dealership where 40 to 50 used cars are wholesaled
a month, a sales manager can pick up a lot of money.

Remedy: The dealer must scrutinize where his used cars are being:
wholesaled. Are they going to one buyer in particular? The dealer
must have a feel for used car value; and he should follow the prices.
paid at auctions.

KICKBACKS TO ALL DEPARTMENT MANAGERS

Many companies such as form manufacturers, pencil manufacturers,.
tire manufacturers and so forth offer volume incentives for purchasing:
their products. These incentives run from expensive color TV sets, to:
fishing rods and reels, to golf clubs, which are all subject to theft by
department managers.

Remedy: Continuous top management supervision and close scru--
tiny of all supply accounts and inventory controls.

Mr. Chairman, the illustrations I have just given you are only a
fraction of those we could have offered on the impacts of crime on:
small business. I would guess, too, that every thoughtful small busi-
nessman could offer his own experiences and his own ideas of how to-
deal with these problems. On behalf of the Council of Small Business:
I want to thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony
today. We would be glad to cooperate in any future oversight activ-
ities of this subcommittee and we will be happy to answer any ques-:
tions that you may have.

Mr. Russo. Thank you very much.

We especially appreciate you making available the white collar-
crime book. It is an excellent book, and I certainly hope the people:
you sent it to, use it. The problem is they receive these items and don’t
tale advantage of it.

Mr. Treland ¢

Mr. Irnrawp. I agree with what the chairman says. It is a good'
presentation. I am really concerned that part of the problem here is
that despite the geod: information that you put out—and I have seen:
the chamber’s information over the years, and what the banking in-
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dustry puts out—is that the small businessman doesn’t use it. This is
a reason to keep plugging along.

You didn’t comment here, and I wonder how much of a problem
it is—I know it is & problem in Tampa—that is the problem of the
courts and the overloading of the courts and the discouragement of the
]sma,ll businessman if he puts a finger on somebody and nothing
happens.

Mr, Morsant. I am glad you asked that question.

That is probably one of the biggest reasons, as Director Kelley al-
Iuded to, that business really doesn’t respond to crime the way they
should. The prosecution time is very, very lengthy if prosecution ever
takes place. The judicial remedies are almost nonexistent. Invariably
the person is paroled, and as a result the businessman feels very futile
and just throws up his hands and says, “I am not going to prosecute
and. take up my time.” It is very discouraging.

I think that is one of the reasons why the businessman doesn’t co-
operate to the extent he should.

Does that answer your question ? . -

- Mr, Invranp, 1t does, And I could not concur more. Hopefully, the
Judicial Committee will move faster than the kind of action our chair-
man got from them. But this is a serious reason why the small busi-
nessman should be paying attention to the need for additional judges
and need for additional activity along that line.

You mentioned audits, and having myself been in the banking busi-
ness and always asking the small businessman for an audit, I wonder
what about the scenario that seems to always happen. The small
businessman gets the audit for the banker or for the SBR to complete
the application and really doesn’t pay attention to it. .

Do you think part of the sohition is encouraging the small business-
man to actially use some of the material of that kind available to him ¢

- Mr. Morsanr. Very definitely. You find many of the examples, and
you and the chairman alluded to a company going out-of business be-
cause of crime. The audits perform a great function and few people use
them adequately—of course they are very expensive and that whole
thing is changing, especially CPA firtng'being under the gun in recent
years and being prosecuted because of companies going bankrupt. They,
should use that information because you.can be broke and not know it.

We say in business the only difference is when our-banker finds out
sometimes whether we are broke orndt, But an audit is'a véry, very im-
portant thing, and we should encourage them to tse the tool of audits—
and really good andits, not in-house audits, but outside auditing firms.

More encouragement should come from bodies such as this-to en~
courage audits. e

» Mr. Ireranp, Thank you” "~ ~ "7 7 e o ‘ :

Mr. Russo. Mr, Morsani, is the chamber working closely with the

FBIandits crimeresistance program? - . - - ' ‘
- Mr. Morsant. I would like Mr. Hopkins to refer to that. ‘

Mr. Hopxins. They have used thousands of these books. They nse
them out at the Academy. They use them in training courses across the
country extensively. S

* Mr. Russo. But are you notifying the members of the chamber about
the special assistance the FBI would make available to them under the
crime resistance program?
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" Mr. Jorxrxs., Today is the first we have learned about the FBI
booklet. ‘

Mr., Russo. Would you contemplate doing that? )

Mr. Horrrns. Since Mr. Kelley’s testimony a few minutes ago,
Terry O’Connor said he would contact us about the distribution.

Mr. Russo. My comment is, and the reason I bring it up is, that
maybe just a letter from the chamber to its local chambers that indi-
cates that the FBI does have this assistance program, it would cer-
tainly at least tip them off.

Mr. Horxins, We would be happy to cooperate. )

I want to givy you an example of what can happen. Businessmen
were not convinced that it was necessary to furnish employment to
offenders who were coming out of jail. They didn’t understand that it
was necessary to provide meaningful jobs to keep offenders from
committing crimes and returning to jail. We published 2 million copies
“Marshaling Citizen Power To Modernize Corrections.” This was a
29-page pocket-sized pamphlet, and was distributed free upon request.
We advertised this pamphlet through TV and radio clips. Over &
period of 9 months 2 million of these pamphlets were requested by
businessmen, academicians, corrections people, law enforcement
officers, attorneys, and others. As a result of this pamphlet, we have
had hundreds of letters from businessmen, law enforcement people,
lawyers, and others stating that now that they were informed, there is
a terrific change in what businessmen are doing.

Mzr. Russo. Mr. Ireland talked about businessmen who don’t report
crimes. As a prosecutor I can give you an example: You have 10 con-
tinuations in a matter of 5 or 6 months, and vou take time off from
your job and you don’t get compensated. Then the individual pleads.
guilty and it doesn’t seem to you that it is worth it. ‘

T think the biggest-problem we face in the business crime area is.
this idea of the victimless crime mentality. The courts, even the
prosecutors, have a feeling that, well, “It is a compeny and they write
1t off through insurance and it ismo big problem.”

“Until we change that type of mentality you are going to have a
problem because they think well, it is just a car, But the problem is.
you can't get the courts to realize it is not just this car, but a bunch.
of other cars coming up the read next week, and I don’t know how you
gebn Message aeross. '

I worked in Cook County and in'an average day in felony courts we.
handled 150 crimes, You had out of 150 maybe 85 against victims and
probably 85 were the type I am describing here. Your priorities, as a
result of the pressure, are not toward the victimless crime mainly be-
cause of the backlog.

I gucss the answer would be if they had more courtrooms, judges,,
and présecutors maybe we canigeta handle on it.

Mzr. Hopkins. The prosecutors, through the National District At-
torneys’ Association, wanted us to inform businessmen so they would
cooperate with prosecutions. Our answer to this was the publication
gf the w;’amphlet, which you have, entitled “Handbook on White Collar

rime.

-Mr. Russo. It is tough' to convince them. We are not an involved
socioty at the present time. ‘
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Mr. Morsaxt. The economic impact, as the Divector alluded to, is
on the community. Just in the areas I have alluded to here, in our
business—and I am sure the group you are going to hear from next
weel will discuss—the feeling that somehow the mentality has got
to be changed because this economic impact is devastating on the
American public. .

Mr. Russo. I am sure your insurance rates are going up and that is
an expense to small businessmen. If the insurance keeps going up they
are put out of business.

Mr. Morsant. The last example, if I could allude to it, about kick-
backs from companies is a real indictment of certain businesses.

1 am = businessman, but it is still wrong. I don’t know how, exactly,
this subcommittee can be influential in this, but we have some reputable
businesses—on the surface reputable—that almost encourage kickbacks
in businesses, and somehow I don’t know how that can be controlled.

Mr. Russo. You can’t legislate morals.

Myr. Morsant. Yes, sir.

Andthat is the big area that goes on in all businesses.

Mz, Torrine. I have no questions. I just want to compliment you
on your testimony and also on the booklet.

I might point out that your verification brings back memories to me.
1 did a thesis in graduate school in which I wanted to prove that the
stereotype picture of the criminal was not correct. I studied the pris-
oner, and I say he is like a group here. But I took embezzlement as the
crimne that I viewed, and a major bonding company said that they
prosecuted only 3 percent of the embezzlement cases that they had.
The same is true, I think of your white collar erime. In other words,
very few ever come to justice. Therefore, your criminal type is in the
major population ag well asin the prison.

Mr. Russo. There are probably more out in the streets than in the
prison.

Mr. Hoepxgins. Let me give you an interesting experience I think youn
will like.

We were confident thatif we could go through.canceled salary checks
of any company 'we could spot, what networks of crime were operating
in a particular business. Finally awve found a company i Detroit who
thought they had no crime. This.company was so convinced they were
clean they permitted us to make a review of their salary checks.
Within & matter of weeks we discovered @ whole network within the
company. We even have moviegof the loan Shark within the company,
%a-s]:_i\ing endorsed checks, and paying off & Mafia man in front of the

ank. :

Mr. Ligncr. You have done such an excellent job in the ares of
white collar cvime. I wonder if the chamber is going into other areas?

Mr. Hoprins. At this momeént we are not. )

The need seems to be taken pretty well. The first emphasis was on
a project called, “Marshalling Citizen Power Against Crime” to iden-
tify the criminal justice system. Included in the booklet ave 65 ques-
tions which citizens can use in going to the chief of police, head of
corrections, or the judiciary, and finding out what these parts of the
criminal justice system are doing. Primarily these questions are used

to {}ind out where business can be supportive of the eriminal justice
system.
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At this moment we are not contemplating any more publications.
"We receive about 1,000 requests a week for copies of the book on white
<collar crime. Even though the book was written to businessmen, more
copies are purchased by law enforcement officials than businessmen.

* Mr. Ly~or. Mr. Morsani, with your experience in the business
world compared to 10 years ago, how do you find things now? Do
‘you find employees seem to be more dishonest than they were about 10
years ago, or about the same, or are your problems compounded now?

Mr. Morsawnt. I think in our industry we have more professional
managers now than 10 years ago. The automobile business in the last
10 years—I think I can say this very openly—I think it has been up-
graded considerably. :

We have a whole new generation of automobile dealers in this coun-
try. We have got more professional management. We probably have—
ave work very hard; we have four dealerships, and we work very hard
to control these very things and try to have enlightened management.

I don’t think these things are as prevalent today as they were 10
years ago, provided you have got professional management in the busi-
ness within those organizations, and especially the smaller ones, if you
will. The mom-and-pop operations are very small dealerships that em-
ploy maybe 20 people per dealership probably have more of that than
the more sophisticatedly operated dealerships. :

Of course it is also prevalent during bad times, In 1974 and 1975 in
our industry it was pretty bad. Also you have certain pockets in the
country where it is prevalent. o : ‘

. Mr. Russo. I would imagine what has probably taken over some
areas 1s that gang extortion-type thing. You may have controlled inner
crime a little better, but it is the crime from the outside forces that
seems to be on the increase. . . :

+."Mr. MorsanT, In the inner city right here I do some consulting work,
and you have, like at a lot of other dealerships in the inner city, a lot of
turnovér in the employeés. The more turnover you have in the em-
ployees the more susceptible the company is to these types of crimes.
950 -I' don’t know that that it is any higher than it was, but in the
bigger operationsin the inner-city I would say probably it is. ‘

« ‘Mr. Horrins. We can take.the FBI material and publish it in our
small business news letter, which goes o thousands of people through-
out the country, - . - Co e »
« Mr. Russo. I think it would be a tremendous help to thé Director,
and certainly to the small businessman. e :

Thank you both very much. I appreciate your coming here, and I
think we got off on the right foot this morning,

* The Subcommittes on Special Small Business - Problems is
adjourned, '

Whereupon, at 11 am. the subcommittee a,djburned, to reconvene
subject to call of the Chair.] .. . ‘
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THURSDAY, APRIL 28, 1977

House o REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SPECIAL SMALL BusiNess PROBLEMS
oF THE COMMITTEE ON S3raLL BUSIvESs,
Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 9:30 a.m., pursuant to rotice, in room
2359, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Ike Skelton (acting chair-
man of the subecommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF ACTING CHATRMAN SKELTON

Mr. Sxeuron. Ladies and gentlemen, we will call this hearing to
order. My name is Mr. Skelton. Today, Iam substituting for the chair-
man of this subcommittee, Mr. Marty Russo, who is not able to be
with us because of a previous commitment.

I am pleased that he asked me to chair this subcommittee in his
absence, I might mention there will be several other members attend-
ing this hearing who will be in and out due to other commitments.

This is the second in a series of hearings the subcommittee will hold
on the subject of crime and its effect on small business,

This morning’s first witness is Mr, Allen Routzahn, president of
Routzahn’s Department Store in Frederick, Md. He will address a
serious internal problem facing the Nation’s retail businesses, that of
shoplifting.

He will be followed by one of the Nation’s foremost experts on the
subject of arson, My, Martin E. Grimes of Boston, Mass.

On behalf of the subcommittee we welcome Mr. Routzahn, May I
ask you to introduce the gentleman with you?

Mzr. Rovrzamy. My friend is John Masterson, viee president of ad-
ministration of security for Bamberger’s in New York.

Mz, ISKELTON’. Thank you so much. It is nice to have you. You may
proceed. :

TESTIMONY OF ALLEN ROUTZAHN, PRESIDENT, ROUTZAHN'S DE.
PARTMENT STORE, FREDERICK, MD., REPRESENTING THE
NATIONAL RETAIL MERCHANTS ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
JOHN MASTERSON, VICE PRESIDENT OF ADMINISTRATION OF
SECURITY, BAMBERGER'S, N.Y.

Mr. Rourzamn. Good morning. My name is Allen Routzahn. I am
president of Routzahn’s Department Store in Frederick, Md. I amn
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also a member of the Independent Stores Board of Directors of the
National Retail Merchants Association. Today, I am appearing on be-
half of NRMA to discuss the problem of shoplifting against small re-
tail businesses.

NRMA is a national, nonprofit trade association composed of over
3,200 members who operate more than 35,000 department, chain and
specialty stores in the general merchandise retail industry. Three-
fourths of NRMA’s members ave small businesses, with annual sales
under $1 million.

General merchandise and special stores are highly vulnerable to
shoplifting because of the nature of the goods sold, which ave im-
mediately usable by consumers and have high vesale values, and the
necessary easy accessibility of goods to persons in our stores. Indeed,
retailing is harder hit by crime than any other industry, according
to the Department of Commerce. Retailers lost $7.2 billion to crime in
1976, approximately $33 for every man, woman, and child in the United
States. Shoplifting accounts for about 28 percent of all erime against
retailers, according to the Small Business Administration, and con-
stitutes the single largest type of crime against retailers. In addition to
shoplifting, small retail operations such as neighborhood food stores,
liquor stores, and drug stores, by their very nature and size, are fre-
quently subject to holdups—and often violent holdups.

Small retailers are both hardest hit by erime and least able to deal
with it. The SBA study of crime against small business, completed in
1971, which is in need of updating, showed that retailers with sales
under $5 million suffered losses 85 times as great as retailers with
larger volumes, per dollar of sales.

The eftect of crime against vetailers is even more 